
MINUTES 
PAWLEYS ISLAND TOWN COUNCIL 

EMERGENCY MEETING 
 
DATE/PLACE: October 18, 2016 
   Pawleys Island Realty Conference Room 
 
PRESENT: Mayor Bill Otis, Mike Adams, Ashley Carter, Rocky Holliday & Sarah 

Zimmerman 
 
ABSENT: None 
 
Mayor Otis stated that Goodson Construction is pushing sand on the south end.  The Corps of 
Engineers stopped Goodson’s work due to a permit issue, but once they saw the extent of the 
damage here the Town got an emergency permit the next day.  Work then resumed by Goodson 
and they have been working 24 hour days around low tides since.  We have been focusing on 
getting as much sand in front of the south end to try to avoid a breach there, and apparently it has 
worked as it kept water off the road last night during the king tide.  All of Springs Avenue north 
to 1/2 block north of Pritchard Street are the key areas.  Much of the sand that was put in some of  
this area is now gone after the king tide. The Corps of Engineers have been on our beach to get 
post storm data like they did after the October 2015 storm, and they working on getting 
emergency permits for the rest of the island.  We will have 2 emergency permits that we can use 
consecutively from the Corps, as we did after Joaquin.  OCRM has also been very supportive and 
they are working to see if they can add an addendum to our existing March permit, which is good 
for a year, for another sand scraping. Alternatively they will extend the existing emergency 
permit for us. Council agreed to continue with the work that was presently being done.        
    
UPDATES – Ryan Fabbri stated that debris removal from the roadside would be done via the 
State DOT contract.  James Snow is being used to supplement a little of this work.  The debris 
needs to be separated; vegetative debris will be picked up first, however, most of the debris is not 
separated. Debris to be picked up has to be next to the road, and not encroaching on the road.  
All guideline information will be on our website. Anything that James Snow does to supplement 
the States portion of cleanup will be submitted to the State for 100% reimbursement.  Due to the 
engineering of our beaches by CSE before Hurricane Matthew, and their engineering profiles 
done directly after the hurricane there should be no question as to the damage done by Matthew. 
so we should be reimbursed 75% of any work done on the beach along with any damages to 
public beach walkways, the Town Hall, etc.  
 
Town Hall personnel and Police Department are working out of a small construction trailer that 
is on the Pavilion Park, and they working out of boxes in a U-Haul trailer located just outside the 
trailer and in a pod outside of Town Hall.   
 
The website homepage and Facebook are being used to post information as to sand and debris 
removal, and any other necessary information property owners need to know. 
 
Office personnel do not have Time Warner Cable Internet access because there is no cable access 
in the park, and it needs to come from the other side of Myrtle Avenue from Pier Village, and put 
it in a trench so as not to create a hazard for people walking in the park.  Cable Internet access 
will not be installed until 10/27/16.  Phones will not be connected until 10/25/16, however we 
may transfer the phones to Time Warner when we are connected to cable.   
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We are currently using our personal cell phones and one of the MiFi’s from a police car for an 
internet connection.  Georgetown Water and Sewer has informed us that they have a lot of sand 
in the sewer system at the south end.  When we have high tides, water comes out of the man 
holes, and these are sanitary sewers.  GW&S will have to continue to pump sand out of the 
sewers at the south end for up to the next 2 months.  Any debris in the creek will be the last area 
to be addressed as far as removal goes,  however there is a large propane tank belonging to the 
Pannell family, that is floating in the creek that needs to be removed now.  Midway will be 
contacted about the tank removal. They did a great job of finding leaking propane tanks Sunday 
after the Storm, and shutting them off. They contacted the propane companies and they removed 
several truckloads of tanks from the south end on Monday. Midway also did an inspection of the 
island to be sure it was safe for the public.    
 
Mayor Otis stated that we received an estimate from SDR for removing debris from the beach for 
$350,000. It was suggested and agreed to have Goodson perform this under his agreement with 
appropriate equipment on an hourly basis. They can do this ahead of their scraping and dune 
building work.  Some of the dunes are cut back somewhere between 40 to 60 feet toward the 
houses.  The loose stairs and detached walkways are going to be picked up and taken away but 
what should be done with the stairs and walkways that are still attached.  Do we try to cut them 
loose or do we leave them and just push the sand up?  We were advised legally, that we would be 
liable if we cut them away from remaining structures.  We would have to give property owners 
notice before removing any structure that is still attached, and give them a certain amount of time 
to remove it, but if the owner did not remove the structure we would then be able to remove it, 
but this would take too much time.  The Town could be sued if stairways/decks were removed 
without the OK from the property owner, however if sand is pushed up and buries these 
structures the property owner or the Town will need to dig them up again ruining the pushed up 
dune.  There will be another meeting next week and this decision needs to be made then with the 
advice of CSE. 
 
Mayor Otis stated that given the state of the island after the recent storm, he recommended that 
the November 12th Turtle Strut be cancelled.  Council agreed.  
 
Mayor Otis stated that our engineers have drones and asked to have them flown on the beach 
from Hazard Street going north slowly at house level to take a video, so everyone including the 
permitting agencies and FEMA can see the condition of the properties on the island.  Mayor Otis 
would like Chief Fanning to take Council from Spring Street and south in one of the 4 wheel 
vehicles to view properties and beach as requested by members. 
 
TOWN HALL - Ryan Fabbri stated that the Town Hall is valued with Georgetown County at 
$4,800 and insured for $116,000 with contents insured for $14,600.  All the office furniture the 
copier and other office equipment will probably max out the contents amount.  If we just paint 
the Town Hall it will probably go over the 50% threshold which means that we would have to 
bring everything to compliance with our flood ordinance.  We would also have to elevate the 
building 8 feet.  If we changed the flood ordinance it would kick the Town out of the NFIP.  We 
could get a variance, but Ryan felt that would not send the right message to everyone who comes 
after us with renovation needs.  We can keep and use it as an auxiliary structure, but we can’t 
renovate it and use as a habitable structure.  We have about $7,000 into gutting Town Hall, 
renting trailer for office space, the U-Haul trailer and POD storage unit that is outside Town 
Hall.  We need to find a site for a new Town Hall, which could be the newer section of the 
Pavilion Park, or purchase another parcel of land.   
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In the meantime, our options are to get a 12ft by 60ft trailer for $15,000 per year or we can get a 
used one for $10,000 to $30,000.  We could rent a store front or office space on the mainland for 
a year or so or possibly rent a house.  Mike Adams agreed that doing a variance sends the wrong 
message but thinks that it may be the lesser of the evils, with the justification that it would be in 
the best interest of the Town.  Ryan received 2 quotes; one from A & I with just the bare 
minimum of renovations of $30,000 and Sea Spray with a little bit better materials of $53,000 to 
bring it close to what it was before the storm.  
 
Ashley Carter stated we may be wasting our money if we repaired the existing Town Hall and 
we had another hurricane that flooded it again.  Ryan stated that if we did repair Town Hall we 
would not be able to insure it.  Currently with our flood insurance and what FEMA is covering 
for public structures we would be doubly covered, so we will have that money to do whatever is 
decided.  Ryan was not sure about the possibility of enlarging the existing Town Hall or if it can 
be rebuilt at all as it is over water.  Council felt that additional information was necessary to 
make a final decision.  It was agreed to get a modular space for police and the administrative 
staff to allow Council to make the best decision without being rushed.  Sarah Zimmerman stated 
that she thought the Town would be better off buying a modular unit then sell it when we move 
into the new building.  Sarah Zimmerman and Ashley Carter will look in to rentable space to 
move the police and administrative staff to.  Sarah Zimmerman felt that moving to office space 
off island would not be as convenient for the staff as being on the island.   Sarah Zimmerman 
made a motion to allow Mayor Otis and Ryan Fabbri to decide whether to purchase or to 
rent modular office space to be placed on the Pavilion property up to $50,000.  Mike 
Adams seconded.  All in favor.   
 
Mayor Otis stated that depending on how all this turns out the Pavilion Reunion may be at risk.  
To put the trailer on the Myrtle Avenue side of the park may not be the best place if we decide to 
build the new Town Hall there.  Mayor Otis stated that the Chairperson of the Beautification 
Foundation wants to have input on anything that is going to damage the new section of the park.   
 
The next Town Council meeting will be scheduled at the Library at 5:30.   
 
EXECUTIVE SESSION:  30-4-70 (A) DISCUSSIONS/ADVICE ON PURCHASE OR 
ACQUISITION OF PROPERTY  
Sarah Zimmerman made a motion to stand down into Executive Session.  Mike Adams 
seconded.  All in favor.   
 
Mayor Otis stated for purposes of the press there will be no decisions after the executive session. 
 
Sarah Zimmerman made a motion to stand up from Executive Session.  Mike Adams 
seconded.  All in favor. 
 
Sarah Zimmerman made a motion to Adjourn.  Mike Adams seconded.  All in favor. 
        
 
___________________________________                          ____________________ 
APPROVED                                                                    DATE 
 
 
 
____________________________________                        ____________________      
ATTEST                                                                          DATE 
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